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I. INTRODUCTION

1. By its resolution 47/187 of 22 December 1992, the General Assembly
requested the Secretary-General to coordinate and strengthen the ability of the
United Nations system to conduct analytical and policy advice activities
regarding changes that take place in the economies in transition 1 / as they
integrate into the world economy and therefore to prepare a report "on the role
of the United Nations system in addressing problems facing the economies in
transition" for the General Assembly at its forty-eighth session with the full
cooperation of the relevant organizations and bodies of the system. In
fulfilling this mandate, the Secretary-General took into account, among other
prior or concurrent work on the transition economies, his report 2 / to the 1991
high-level meeting of the Economic and Social Council on the subject and the
Council’s report 3 / containing the views of Member States, as well as the
concluding statement of the President of the Council (also available as
E/1991/SELM/INF.2); his report on the evolution of East-West relations on global
growth and development to the General Assembly at its forty-seventh session
(A/47/403); his report on the impact of the recent evolution of the economies in
transition on the growth of the world economy, in particular on the economic
growth and development of developing countries as submitted, in response to
resolution 47/175 of 22 December 1992, to the Assembly at its forty-eighth
session and the replies received from the agencies and organizations of the
United Nations system regarding their views on the subjects cited in Assembly
resolution 47/187.

2. In response to General Assembly resolution 47/187, all relevant United
Nations bodies were invited to submit their views on: (a) the nature of
assistance activities undertaken by each with an explanation of the successes
and difficulties experienced in working towards the set goals; (b) current plans
for delivering assistance in the short term (approximately until the end of
1994) 4 / to the transition economies; and (c) the overall successes with
assisting the economies in transition obtained thus far within the United
Nations system as perceived by each agency and how improved coordination could
facilitate implementation of plans adopted by each agency.

3. The political and economic transformations of the eastern part of Europe
opened a fresh perspective on how these nations would henceforth function and
steer their societies. They also promised a major change in the ways in which
these countries would interact within the global framework through trade,
finance, labour mobility and participation in regional and international
regimes, including the relevant institutions. It was widely believed that,
after a comparatively brief adjustment period, at considerable cost to the
countries themselves as well as to their more vulnerable partners, they would
resume growth with positive spillover effects for the world economy.
International assistance was expected to offset part of the burden and to assist
these countries in smoothing their transition, thereby accelerating the opening
of a new growth path.

4. Part of the initial enthusiasm about the potential for economic, political
and social changes in the eastern part of Europe and about the effects of the
integration of these countries into the global economic framework has
dissipated. The unprecedented nature of the challenges emanating from moving
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rapidly towards a market-based economy in a pluralistic political setting proved
difficult to cope with. The resulting uncertainty, as well as the protracted
economic depression ensuing from applying transition policies, at times
experimental, have impeded this integration process.

5. Although many transition economies have made strenuous efforts to regain
external and internal stability and, indeed, open up to the world economy, only
now are the first signs of economic recovery appearing in some countries,
particularly in Central Europe. In addition to forging new trade and finance
links, they have also joined multilateral agencies or regularized their status
therein. In addition, the international community has launched several efforts
to assist the transitional efforts, including activities to strengthen the
credibility of policies. None the less, the effective delivery of assistance
and inflows of foreign direct investment have lagged well behind expectations.
In many cases also, domestic economic agents continue to be apprehensive about
the future and are therefore refraining from any but very short-term
investments.

6. The construction of a market-based economy fully anchored in the global
economy poses a range of complex issues, of which the availability and strategic
utilization of adequate information for decision-making regarding economic,
political and social problems at both the micro and the macro levels, among
other governance tasks to be performed, are especially important. The current
bottlenecks caused by inappropriate hardware and software can be removed only
through determined efforts of Governments in conjunction with technical
assistance from abroad. In some cases financial assistance may be needed as
well.

7. The various bodies of the United Nations family possess rich stores of
knowledge that can broadly be defined as "information" pertaining to virtually
all aspects of development. In some cases, countries in transition can draw
upon this knowledge in the form of traditional technical assistance and benefits
from it with only marginal effects on their attempts to integrate into the
global economy. In other contexts, these stores of knowledge can be mobilized
far more effectively so that the country in question benefits directly as well
as indirectly from far greater credibility, predictability and transparency of
policy commitments. Such information should also enhance efforts to improve
coordination at various multilateral levels, if only to compress transaction
costs. Some United Nations bodies can also provide sizeable financial
resources, albeit largely on commercial terms. This is true particularly of the
multilateral financial organizations.

8. But there are other multilateral agencies, including regional
organizations, outside the United Nations system that provide technical and
financial assistance. Because of this multiplicity, both among recipients (now
27 transition economies) and donors (at least the Governments of the members of
the Group of Twenty-four and some dozen multilateral agencies, each with its own
multiple constituencies), ensuring effective coordination on a continuous basis
has become a priority matter. This is as true at the global level, considering
all recipients and donors, as it is within the United Nations system. However,
analysis of the assistance provided by agencies outside the United Nations
system is beyond the scope of this report.
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9. The international community has provided a substantial assistance to the
transition economies. Nevertheless, much remains to be done to strengthen these
countries’ domestic capacities so that they can evolve into flexibly functioning
market-based economies participating in a pluralistic political setting. The
situation is far from uniform among the recipients because of prior experience,
including the time differentials that mark their respective shifts towards
transition policies. This variety poses a particular challenge not only in
conceptualizing and delivering assistance to individual countries, but also in
coordinating this assistance for maximum positive effect. This prospect is
especially daunting for the newly independent States in which information
systems will have to be built virtually from the ground up. The process will
require human resource development; institution-building; the transfer of
software and hardware; the monitoring of applications for policy-making purposes
on an almost continuous basis for some time to come.

10. By now virtually all United Nations agencies have become involved in
assisting the transition economies within their respective spheres of
competence. Some have been able to carry out their mandate with minimum delay.
Others have had to take stock of the situation of various countries before being
able to formulate strategies for the best possible transfers of the knowledge
they possess. Some have also been delayed because of resource constraints.
Because of the differences among the various transition economies in both the
nature and timing of the systemic changes they envision, some agencies are only
now embarking upon operational activities or planning to do so in the very near
future.

11. The actual integration of a country into the world economy is largely a
function of developments in trading and financial links, as well as changes in
communications infrastructure and technology. The recent dynamics in trade and
finance of the transition economies have been monitored in a number of United
Nations documents, including recent issues of Economic Survey of Europe ,
Economic Bulletin of Europe and World Economic Survey , as well as in several
reports of specialized agencies, notably those of the International Monetary
Fund (IMF or Fund).

II. THE OVERALL SETTING OF THE TRANSITION ECONOMIES

12. With the political revolutions in eastern Europe that took place in
mid-1989, the opportunities for sustaining intragroup interactions and, indeed,
the environment for cooperation at the global level altered profoundly. The new
aspirations of most of these countries crystallized around two critical notions:
pluralistic political decision-making and market-based economic systems. Both
offered unusual opportunities for enhancing global cooperation.

13. Not only would enhanced management of the global economy follow from the
new willingness of the countries in transition to play active roles in existing
international economic regimes, roles they had largely spurned earlier; it would
ease the task of multilateral organizations that are vital to ensuring the
framework within which global peace and economic stability can be developed.
The desire of these countries to strive for an open market-based economic system
fully anchored into the global economy promised opportunities for expanding
global economic interactions for virtually all partners.
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14. It was clear from the start, however, that realizing fundamental transition
ambitions would pose difficult problems for some countries, especially those
that had maintained close links with the former communist regimes in Europe. It
would also interrupt regular trade and payment relations, both among the
transition economies and with their other trading partners, if only because of
the unavoidable economic decline that far-reaching economic transformation was
bound to engender.

15. None the less, it was generally expected in early 1990 that the transitions
would soon result in positive growth with favourable effects on trading
partners, given the desire of these countries to integrate fully into the world
economy, to modernize their economic structures largely through imports of
equipment and capital and to increase the supply and variety of goods and
services within their borders, at least partially through imports. Whether
every single partner country could hope to benefit from these developments
would, of course, depend on competitive and institutional capabilities.

16. In the economic sphere, four interlinked areas of policy attention were
envisaged: stabilization, liberalization, privatization and institution-
building. Each such node was associated with at least five qualifiers:
comprehensiveness, speed, intensity, sequencing and sectoralism. Some tasks of
the transformation agenda had to be undertaken quickly (for example,
generalizing access to foreign exchange); others could be tackled fairly rapidly
(for example, privatization of small-scale assets), but a third category
consisted of measures that could be introduced only over time, notably
divestment of large state-owned assets.

17. Adjustment policies, developed in part with official external assistance,
were expected to correct internal and external imbalances and thus lead to
economic stabilization, including that of domestic prices. Liberalization was
intended to open these economies to external competition through free trade
regimes and agreed exchange rates at which foreign currencies would generally be
available, at least to enterprises. Both were envisaged as strengthening
expectations about the economic, political and social outlook, which, in turn,
would encourage investment from domestic sources and abroad. The resulting
impetus to growth, wealth and new savings was expected to reinforce stability,
further improve the investment climate and thus support endogenous growth
capabilities.

18. Although most transition economies have introduced significant adjustment
policies with external assistance, attaining stability and bolstering confidence
has been much more complex and protracted than had been anticipated.
Stabilization in some sense was regained fairly quickly, notably in terms of
rectifying external balances, reducing the pace of inflation and improving
domestic balances. Many of these gains, however, were subsequently lost, at
least partially, because of lack of progress in more fundamental structural
aspects of the transformation, notably privatization and institution-building.
Some countries, especially those of Central Europe, increased their exports,
even though they had to undertake a massive redirection of their trade because
of the abrupt collapse of their former links within the context of the Council
for Mutual Economic Assistance (CMEA) 5 / and within the fractured economic
unions. Since late 1992, this effort has been slowed by the recession in
developed European countries, lack of progress with the micro-economic
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transformation agenda and exhaustion of the export reserves stemming from the
tremendous uncertainty in which state-owned enterprises find themselves. None
the less, the potential for expanding trade is enormous. For example, in 1992,
total trade of the five (now six) traditional Eastern European countries and the
successor States of the former Yugoslavia, a region of almost 120 million
people, barely equalled that of Switzerland, a country of just over 6 million,
which had $65.6 billion of exports and $65.8 billion in imports. Given the
promise of significant spillover effects for the global economy, including many
developing countries, there is a continued need for support from the
international community to help sustain the adjustment process.

19. The United Nations system as a whole is providing assistance in a wide
variety of fields. The broader international assistance effort has been
organized institutionally through two principal channels. The Commission of the
European Communities (EC) has been entrusted with coordinating the assistance
efforts of the Group of Twenty-four for the traditional Eastern European
countries, as well as Albania, the Baltic States and the former Yugoslavia.
Assistance to the successor States of the former Soviet Union, other than the
three Baltic States, has been entrusted largely to IMF and the Group of Seven,
following the "Washington Conference" format. 6 / However, virtually all western
assistance, other than that rendered for emergency and humanitarian purposes,
has been made contingent on the potential beneficiary’s reaching an agreement
with the Fund and, when not a member, on seeking accession. This condition
applies even to disbursements of funds in support of technical assistance.

III. INTEGRATING THE TRANSITION ECONOMIES INTO THE WORLD ECONOMY

20. The aspirations of the transition economies regarding their merging into
the global economy have not so far been satisfactorily realized. This stems in
part from the fact that their initial hopes were too optimistic in terms of the
abilities of these countries to absorb adjustment costs, to carry out rapid
substantial changes in their institutions and the behavioural patterns of their
agents, and to attract resource flows in various forms from the international
community.

21. A comprehensive merging into the global framework must be pursued
simultaneously at several interrelated levels. One channel is provided by
opening up these previously sheltered - in some cases almost closed - societies
to external competition, particularly through streamlined trade and financial
links. But domestic liberalization efforts must reach further. As indicated
above, a broad spectrum of changes in attitudes and behavioural patterns of
economic agents is also necessary. These characteristics can be acquired
through education and training, one tool of which is the transfer of knowledge
mobilized through technical assistance by the international community. In the
end, however, most of the desired behavioural changes will emerge from
experience and adaptation to circumstances rather than through formal learning.
Only through these complementary processes, the latter necessarily gradual, will
agents in these societies begin to "think globally". Other activities, too, may
indirectly facilitate "acting globally" in these societies. These include a
range of strictly economic matters, among them, trade and finance, notably to
elicit large foreign direct exchange inflows. But they also encompass the
adoption of common health care standards; labour-market regimes; and
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participation in global health networks and conventions. The degree of remedial
action required depends directly on the extent to which these countries were
previously insulated from the effects of reciprocal fertilization of
trans-frontier information flows in the widest sense, as well as the progress
they have achieved since the beginning of their transformation.

22. Another channel emerges from their joining existing multilateral regimes or
regularizing their position within them. These include the global economic
organizations, as well as institutions that deal with other areas in which
purposeful interactions among nation-States are highly desirable. This calls
for a new attitude towards regional governance and organizations involved in
economic and other inter-State relations. In the end, it requires a certain
deference of national sovereignty to "higher" authority.

23. A final and paramount element is attuning the internal institutional
environment, notably its legal aspects, in the transition economies to
multilateral principles and practices in a broad range of societal endeavours of
national, regional and international importance. This is essential to
attracting private financial flows from abroad, as well as to gaining a more
advantageous position in global service transactions more generally.

24. These aspirations of moving from a planned to a market-based economy in a
pluralistic political setting have been difficult to realize, largely because of
the deeply rooted obstacles that inhere in the legacies of one-party rule and
administrative planning. Additionally, as indicated above, uncertainty and the
protracted recession have impeded the fuller integration of these transition
economies into the global economy.

25. Despite these countries’ explorations of new trade opportunities, as well
as their redirection of much of their commerce away from CMEA mechanisms, other
efforts towards integration have so far been disappointing in both their nature
and magnitude. The effective delivery of assistance has lagged behind
expectations. The anticipated access to private flows, notably foreign direct
investment, has far exceeded what has materialized to date. Actual volumes of
foreign direct investment have been comparatively small and their beneficial
effect on the potential for resuming growth has been offset in several cases by
capital flight or debt service flows.

26. None the less, most of the transition economies have now approached the
existing international economic organizations with a view to gaining full
accession to or regularization of their participation in the regimes in place,
notably IMF, the World Bank and the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade
(GATT). Whereas membership in the first two is now all but complete for all
these countries, full accession to others, notably GATT, 7 / is taking more time
than the policy makers of these nations had assumed.

27. As section VI of this report demonstrates, integrating into the world
economy through international economic assistance, including that channelled
through the United Nations system, requires that transition economies be members
of the various organizations available to provide such assistance. Not all
transition economies are as yet full members of the entire spectrum of
organizations. Many transition economies are reluctant to limit any of the
sovereign powers that they have only recently acquired or reaffirmed.
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IV. INFORMATION FOR A MARKET-BASED ECONOMY

28. Promoting the flow of information in a transparent and low-cost environment
is essential to proper policy formulation. This holds, not only at the level of
macroeconomic policy-making by those managing the transitions and their
advisers, but even more within the micro-economic sphere, particularly now that
the transition economies hope to create vigorous market-based economic systems.
Much remains to be done.

A. Uncertainty during the transition

29. The shift away from administrative planning and a one-party political
environment has been accompanied by an unusual degree of economic, political and
social uncertainty. This stems partly from the nature of the transition,
including: (a) the immense tasks ahead of rebuilding these societies almost
totally; (b) the particular combination of experimental policies chosen; (c) the
deep and protracted recession, even depression, that has manifested itself in
the process, from which some transition economies are only now tentatively
emerging, after three or four years, and (d) the difficulties of creating
quickly functioning structures of governance at all levels of society. It also
derives from an inadequate degree of predictability, reliability and
transparency in the "information" that is being disseminated by economic actors,
including central authorities.

30. Although the situation differs from country to country, several general
observations can be made. For planning purposes, most information systems were
necessarily geared to the requirements of each tier of the planning hierarchy,
from those dealing with social problems at the micro-economic level to those
responsible for macroeconomic change. In addition, many of these countries soon
insulated themselves voluntarily from most foreign influences. They also
distanced themselves from fuller integration in other areas that could simply
not be disregarded without causing a variety of dysfunctions elsewhere in the
economy, as well as limitations of economic and political autonomy. Moreover,
within the context of CMEA economic cooperation, the transition economies had
elaborated and adopted certain statistical and other information systems for
subjects such as trade, national accounts and industrial reporting that varied
considerably from standard international practices. They also kept their
distance from most far-reaching technological developments, restricting
information and shunning foreign direct investment and transitional corporations
for a long time.

31. As indicated earlier, conditions vary considerably among these countries,
owing in part to the duration of administrative planning, the administrative
reforms and opening pursued by some of these nations since the late 1960s and
the experience with transformation policies since the political revolutions.
The problem of undisclosed or misleading statistical information collected under
administrative planning can be remedied fairly quickly. Methodological
divergencies from internationally accepted concepts and formats, including those
used throughout the United Nations system, will require greater time and effort
to correct. Here technical assistance from the international community, in some
cases including the acquisition of basic hardware and software, can be provided
over a comparatively short time. The success of such efforts, however, depends
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on the potential recipients’ full support through staffing policies, the
development of the requisite minimum institutional infrastructures and an
unwavering commitment to implement agreed programmes.

32. The tasks ahead are more complex in respect of collecting, processing,
organizing and disseminating information that had not been systematically
gathered because it was deemed either irrelevant, for planning purposes or
potentially corrosive and therefore destabilizing from a sociopolitical
viewpoint. In such cases too, assistance from the international community will
be very helpful in principle, although to different degrees, depending on the
prior experience of the respective countries. However, the resources required
to tailor the specific needs of these societies to experiences abroad (such as
those reflected in existing treaties, statistical systems, databases, and
sampling techniques) will require much greater effort. 8 /

33. The magnitude of such matters is of an altogether different order in the
newly independent States. Although under administrative planning there were
frequently regional (the former Soviet Union) or federal (the former
Czechoslovakia and Yugoslavia) levels of planning and statistical reporting,
information was actually compiled, processed, disseminated and utilized chiefly
at the central level for a wide range of activities. This was the case notably
for information concerning most external relations, particularly in the former
Soviet Union. This store of knowledge may now devolve to one or several of the
successor States. Others will have to develop their information systems, if not
from the ground up, at least from a very low level of institutional support with
poor hardware and software infrastructures. This sets a whole agenda for
transferring existing clusters of knowledge built up in various multilateral
agencies, including United Nations organizations. The effective mobilization of
the "existing capital base" will require building or reconstructing the
information infrastructure of the recipient country, a task that will entail the
allocation of substantial human resources from the international community to
this effort over a considerable period of time.

34. Although the transition economies that started early and from a knowledge
base already well attuned to the global environment prior to the changes begun
in 1989 have advanced most, they continue to need technical assistance in the
field of information, including statistical systems. However, their
requirements are generally moderate and fairly specialized, encompassing largely
areas of information that were not deemed necessary under one-party rule with
administrative planning.

35. By contrast, in the newly independent States, the tasks incumbent on the
international community are vastly greater, notably in those countries that now
find themselves at a comparatively low level of economic development.
Institution-building in the area of information in these countries must perforce
start from a very low level. It is here that the stores of knowledge available
throughout the United Nations system can be transferred comparatively quickly
and at modest cost.
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B. Adapting information systems with international assistance

36. There is simply no ideal comprehensive information system that can be
transferred in its entirety - and in record time - to the transition economies.
None the less, the foundations of a new information system commensurate with the
requirements of market-based decision-making, particularly in economic matters,
can be cemented relatively quickly. Although this can be accomplished by
system-wide assistance from much of the United Nations family, it must be
remembered that there are multilateral agencies outside the United Nations
system that are engaged in providing technical assistance in the field of
information, as well as bilateral efforts to this end.

37. Several of these organizations have unique information bases or specialized
capacities to deliver certain forms of technical assistance. Others complement
the technical assistance or financial resources that the various United nations
agencies can muster. This calls for continuing attention to the crucial issue
of coordinating assistance to the transition economies.

38. One example of cooperation is the Steering Committee on the Coordination of
Technical Assistance in Statistics to the successor States of the Soviet Union
organized by IMF, which comprises the statistical divisions of the United
Nations Secretariat and Economic Commission for Europe (ECE), the Food and
Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), the International Labour
Organisation (ILO), the World Bank, the Organisation for Economic Co-operation
and Development (OECD) and the EC’s Statistical Office. The Steering Committee
has agreed on assigning focal points and responsibilities among these agencies
for different fields of statistics. In addition, coordination and cooperation
is extended to some national statistical services of Member States active in
providing the cited technical cooperation in statistics. A similar arrangement
exists for the other Eastern countries led by the EC’s Statistical Office.

39. A flexibly functioning, domestically integrated market economy that can
compete effectively in global markets over the long term, can develop only when
information is made available on a wide scale and at minimal transaction costs.
Conversely, if the transition economies are to integrate themselves into the
world economy - including the existing international economic regimes and the
organizations entrusted with global economic coordination - they must be able to
provide information on certain variables according to standard nomenclatures and
methodologies. Finally, effective assistance depends upon an accurate
identification of needs and a careful monitoring of the transition, including an
assessment of the effects of the assistance - all processes that require the
provision of accurate and ample information by the authorities in the transition
economies. On all three of these counts, the situation in these countries
leaves much to be desired.

C. Existing statistical capabilities

40. The state of existing statistical capabilities in a number of transition
economies has been the subject of much comment over the years in national,
regional and international publications, private as well as official. Much of
this commentary has focused on the poor coverage or inaccuracy of the published
figures or efforts to explain egregious variations in statistical methodologies
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as compared to generally accepted evolving standards in the international
community. The extent to which the perceived inaccuracy in disclosed
information stems from biases in the reporting systems, defective methodologies
or deliberate falsification is difficult to determine. There can be little
doubt, however, that there are major deficiencies in existing official
statistical compilations, largely inherited from the previous regimes. These
shortcomings have recently been increasingly acknowledged in the transition
economies themselves. Several countries have taken remedial action.

41. Much remains to be done, however, not only in terms of correcting
historical data, particularly those still pertinent to current and prospective
decision-making (managing external obligations or social welfare claims, for
example), but also in explaining the methodology underlying current data
releases. Not only must accuracy be guaranteed and major revisions properly
documented; the data must also be reported according to standard methodologies
and released through official channels, including the international
organizations, from which they can be disseminated in the same way as data for
market economies of long standing.

D. Statistical information systems for market-based
decision-making

42. Different types of data are required for a number of reasons. One is that
macroeconomic policy in a market economy relies largely on instruments of fiscal
and monetary policy, rather than the direct controls imposed under
administrative planning. Consequently, data different from those needed by a
central planner are vital. Some can be generated only once new mechanisms, such
as bodies for steering monetary policy or transformed fiscal systems, have
credibly been put in place.

43. Perhaps even more important is the fact that a market economy thrives on
coordinating decisions of independently functioning agents subject to
competition or liberal entry-and-exit provisions. Reliable statistics, as well
as other kinds of economic and commercial data - in some cases political and
social information too - become essential to individual enterprises, whether
long-standing or newly established. In this respect, it is crucial to accord
priority to collecting, processing and disseminating appropriate information on
the newly emerging private sector and the gradually legalized underground
economy. Both types of activities were largely ignored in data collecting,
processing and utilization for policy purposes under administrative planning.
They are, however, paramount in turning these societies into a new, endogenous
growth path. Consequently, better ways to include comprehensive information on
these sectors in statistical reporting for policy purposes must be found
urgently so that decision makers will be able to steer the transition properly
by adopting pertinent policies or remedial actions on a timely basis.

44. Whereas private firms in mature market economies often invest in collecting
their own data, by conducting sample surveys, for example, a considerable amount
of market information is culled from official statistics, i.e., statistical
activities inherent in central governance and financed largely through budgetary
appropriations. For some while in the transition economies, few firms will be
able, either organizationally or financially, to generate such information
themselves or to support private data collection and dissemination agencies.
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Currently, at least, such information is either provided by Governments or does
not exist. In the latter case, a good deal of the uncertainty that has
complicated transition policies to date will not be eliminated. The absence of
fundamental information, including facts on the prevailing degree of uncertainty
and its evolution over time, heightens the unrealistic expectations of economic
agents or distorts them. It is bound to exacerbate the degree of frustration
when failure that would be considered normal under market conditions occur.

45. The transition economies will also require statistics to monitor their
progress towards a market economy and to track the adjustment of economic
behaviour to new systems of incentives. Such data are necessary not only to
formulate and implement proper policy measures; they are even more essential for
monitoring, assessing and fine-tuning particular policies. They will be
required, too, to enable providers of international assistance to ensure
efficiency in their assistance policies and, indeed, to justify their activities
to their own national or multilateral constituencies. Finally, accurate and
detailed statistics are a vital source of information that will facilitate the
integration of the transition economies, including their economic agents, into
the international economy.

46. Statistics are thus a priority area for funnelling technical assistance to
the transition economies. Improvement in this area has been mobilized through
several bodies of the United Nations family, and also through the Organisation
for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), the European Bank for
Reconstruction and Development, the European Investment Bank and the Commission
of the EC, among others. This cannot, of course, be seen as a completely
separate area of activity from other endeavours in which financial and other
assistance has been provided to these economies.

V. INTERNATIONAL COOPERATION, COORDINATION AND THE DISSEMINATION
OF INFORMATION: THE ROLE OF THE UNITED NATIONS

47. As indicated in the Introduction, many bodies of the United Nations system
possess huge stores of knowledge that could usefully be made available to the
transition economies. This "capital stock" comprises not only internationally
agreed-upon principles of statistical reporting on a variety of variables, but a
substantial body of practical experience in applications, to widely varying
socio-economic and political environments in countries at greatly differing
levels of economic development and maturity.

48. The sum total of incremental resources required for transferring this
information and experience would not be very great, particularly when viewed in
the context of all the assistance efforts that the international community has
mounted for the transition economies since 1989. 9 / In some cases, it may be
useful to envision effecting this transfer through assistance efforts at the
international level, perhaps with some input from the countries in transition,
however limited their financial flexibility may now be.

49. Most United Nations agencies have become involved in the problématique of
the transition economies. In some cases, this process involved no more than
developing a better understanding of what has actually been taking place for
policy purposes within the United Nations system itself. In other cases, it
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extends to the participation of national decision makers in the activities of
the United Nations agencies, including various conventions and treaties whose
implementation is supervised by several. However, these are, at best, indirect
ways of rendering assistance to the transition economies.

50. More direct ways have been pursued most actively by the Bretton Woods
institutions, given their critical role in helping to finance balance-of-
payments requirements (in the case of IMF) and longer-term structural
transformations (in the case of the World Bank). Other organizations have
demonstrated their utility through needs assessment missions; seminars and
colloquia held in the transition countries, often with the active participation
of their decision makers; information-delivery missions, such as those carried
out in connection with the interpretation of existing conventions, codes and
treaties; and the organization of workshops on specific topics, such as the
privatization of state-owned assets, the restructuring of public enterprises,
the requirements for building up effective labour markets, the desirability of
two-tier banking systems, commercial banking and many other endeavours that have
serious problems for at least some of the transition economies.

51. The overall effect of these assistance efforts cannot be directly measured.
However, results can be gauged against the progress made in individual areas.
As with many goods and services provided by the public sector, it is not always
easy to assess results against expenditures. Most Governments have expressed
their appreciation for the efforts undertaken by United Nations bodies during
the past four years. But they have also expressed the hope that those which
provide assistance will coordinate their efforts better among themselves and
gear their efforts to the specific needs of the transition agendas.

52. Effective and speedy delivery of assistance available from the various
United Nations agencies has been hampered by several circumstances. One has
been the lack of experience with many of the transition economies, either
because they are newly independent or because they had not previously
participated, either extensively or at all, in the activities of these agencies.
Another obstacle is the daunting nature of the transition agenda itself. For
example, providing assistance on the development of social safety nets, which
may well involve Habitat, the International Labour Organisation (ILO), the
United Nations Children’s Fund (UNICEF) and the World Health Organization (WHO),
either individually or in concert, requires first a fairly comprehensive
assessment of precisely what is available in a given country, the legacies of
its past regimes and the resources upon which the transition can be built, as
well as the way in which available resources are being affected by the evolving
transition policies; the desirable aspirations for social protection for those
adversely affected by the transition; assessment of funds earmarked from
national and international resources that can be mobilized to support a social
safety net; and how that safety net can actually complement the evolving
features of the transition policies. This kind of multifaceted assessment in
itself may require greater resources than those needed for the actual transfer
of technical assistance.

53. Most of the agencies that responded to the request for their views on
matters covered in resolution 47/187 have underlined the limited resources at
their disposal to disseminate the technical information and communicate the
monitoring skills that they possess. Funds currently earmarked for the
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transition economies have been appropriated either from regular budgets or
obtained through project financing, or received from bilateral donors on an
ad hoc basis. The amounts involved, except in the case of the Bretton Woods
institutions, are generally small, indicating that a considerable volume of
useful information can be transmitted to the transition economies without
significant new resources. But a number of agencies noted that their limited
budgets had inhibited their efforts to transfer their information and know-how
speedily and most effectively to the transition economies.

54. Many agencies also emphasized the room for improving coordination within
their own institutions and even more with other agencies, notably those within
the United Nations family. Several stressed the duplication that has stemmed
from lack of coordination. The most frequent theme was the apparent need to
improve coordination of the activities of the Bretton Woods institutions with
those undertaken by those agencies that provide direct technical assistance.
Because of the economic and financial difficulties faced by the transition
economies, the bulk of assistance to date has been provided through the
financial institutions as lead agencies, even in coordinating technical
assistance. Several agencies underlined the difficulties in ensuring
systematic coordination, even within the United Nations family. Several others
stressed the importance of first communicating to the transition economies,
particularly the newly independent States, the full range of the information
that the United Nations system can provide. In addition trained nationals
capable of working with technical agencies in project formulation are urgently
required; if such people are not readily available now, resources should be
appropriated on a priority basis to train them and to staff recipient agencies
in the transition economies so as to ensure true technical cooperation.

VI. REPLIES FROM UNITED NATIONS AGENCIES AND ORGANIZATIONS

55. The following bodies, programmes and agencies contributed to the present
report: the United Nations Offices in Geneva and Vienna, UNICEF, the United
Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), the United Nations
Development Programme (UNDP), the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP),
the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), the World Food Programme (WFP), the
Economic Commission for Africa (ECA), the Economic Commission for Europe (ECE),
the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), the
Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP), the Economic
and Social Commission for West Asia (ESCWA), Habitat (UNCHS), the Office of the
High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), the United Nations Drug Control
Programme, the International Labour Organisation (ILO), the Food and Agriculture
Organization of the United Nations (FAO), the United Nations Educational,
Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), the International Civil Aviation
Organization (ICAO), WHO, the World Bank, IMF, the Universal Postal Union (UPU),
the World Meteorological Organization (WMO), the International Maritime
Organization (IMO), the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO), the
International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD), the United Nations
Industrial Development Organization (UNIDO), the International Atomic Energy
Agency (IAEA), and GATT. 10 / The following highlights the key features of the
replies and oral consultations.
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A. United Nations Secretariat

56. Throughout the United Nations Secretariat, most assistance has been
provided on subjects such as how best to elicit foreign direct investment, the
operations of transnational corporations, entrepreneurship, privatization,
criminal justice and social safety nets.

57. The Secretariat departments that deal with economic and social affairs have
focused their operational activities in part through the creation of a special
section on strengthening national capacities, particularly in the areas of
public administration, demographic analysis and policies, management,
entrepreneurship, assimilation of foreign direct investment, changing national
accounting and improving statistical systems, privatization, investment
promotion and environmental management in a market setting. These activities
have been carried out largely through formal training, seminars and workshops.
The effort has been most intensive in transition economies with limited prior
experience in these areas. These departments have also actively participated in
the "Washington Conference" assistance mechanisms. Further, they act as a
clearing-house for exchange of information within the United Nations system.

58. The United Nations Office at Vienna concentrated its assistance to
transition economies largely through the European Centre for Social Welfare
Policy and Research, and the newly created United Nations Institute on the
Family in Bratislava, Slovakia. It has also begun work on the social aspects of
reconstruction in Bosnia and Herzegovina and Croatia in close cooperation with
the private sector and financial institutions, as well as with the Crime
Prevention and Criminal Justice Programme.

59. Technical advisory services furnished by the former Centre for Social
Development and Humanitarian Affairs in the areas of popular participation and
cooperatives; local-level community, family-based and self-help approaches have
been particularly valued. The Centre provided consultants, training and
workshops to foster voluntary organizations, the introduction of appropriate
unemployment-support mechanisms, the reform of social services administrations
and the transfer of certain responsibilities to the private sector. Special
attention was paid to entrepreneurship among women and enhancing the development
of skills appropriate to the specific circumstances of the transition economies,
as well as facilitating access to practical information on social welfare
experience in Western Europe.

60. The United Nations Office at Vienna also provided multisectoral advisory
services to assist Governments in the formulation and establishment of
administrative structures to deal with the concerns of vulnerable groups,
notably women, children, youth, the elderly and the disabled, particularly in
view of rapid inflation and the wide weakening of social networks, some of which
have been shattered. The current plight of these groups is often due to
shortcomings in the coordination of social and economic policies or the frequent
failure of the framers of financial policies to take into account the effects
such measures would have on certain segments of the population.

61. The Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice Programme has been addressing
critical problems facing the transition economies, including the rapid rise in
crime rates and organized crime, money laundering and drug trafficking. It
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fields consultants and organizes training programmes to deal with organized
crime and economic criminality; with the establishment of national crime
prevention councils; with improving court administration and management of the
prison system; and with assisting victims of crime. The Programme also offers
models and techniques of non-violent conflict resolution for use in those
societies that increasingly recognize the legitimacy of the interests of many
groups vital to society as a whole, as well as those of individual citizens, and
that seek to serve them all through a system of checks and balances in the
administration of justice.

B. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development

62. Following its mandate to examine the problems and opportunities for
transition economies, as well as developing countries, in increasing their
participation in international trade in the 1990s, UNCTAD has been preparing
analytical studies for the forthcoming Trade and Development Board meeting in
1994. The transition economies are also participating actively in a number of
UNCTAD’s regular programme activities, particularly concerning trade (including
the generalized system of preferences); technology and investment; and
privatization and the streamlining of public sector firms. UNCTAD has also
provided support for bringing the transition economies into its Automated System
for Customs Data and its Debt Management and Financial Analysis Programme, as
well as its multimodal transport and maritime transport activities.

63. In addition, UNCTAD has participated in a variety of missions, seminars and
other meetings in which its advice, assistance and views on international trade
and related matters have been passed on to officials from the transition
economies. Wherever possible and appropriate, UNCTAD attempts to focus its
assistance on regional issues, notably those involving developing and transition
economies. Therefore particular attention has been paid to expanding
opportunities for trade between the transition and the more traditional
developing countries, notably those of the latter category that are also in
transition, among these newly independent States in the eastern part of Europe.
Furthermore, technical assistance based on training, dissemination of
information, identification of trade opportunities and advisory services for the
mutual benefit of trading partners are considered particularly urgent.

C. United Nations Development Programme

64. UNDP adopts a holistic approach to assisting the transition economies,
recognizing that the simultaneous shifts in political structures and governance
mechanisms, on the one hand, and in economic decision-making, on the other, are
closely related to one another, as well as to the socio-psychological climate of
the transition, including the human resource pool and the existing social and
physical infrastructures within which refinement and adaptation will have to be
pursued. UNDP’s principal goals are to build the human capacity required for
managing and consolidating the new political regimes; to foster economic
transformation towards market-based decision-making while promoting sustainable
development; and to foster an enabling social environment, which is imperative
for UNDP assistance.
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65. UNDP technical assistance falls into three general categories. First, the
Programme seeks to respond to immediate needs by providing quick impact and
short-term strategic advisory services, as well as training in socio-economic
areas that are crucial to generate credibility and sustainability during the
early phases. Second, it strives to build domestic capacity to coordinate and
manage foreign assistance, as well as to strengthen human resources and support
services to facilitate the implementation of assistance programmes. In all
this, the highest priority is accorded to enhancing the recipient’s capacity for
self-sufficiency and demand-driven assistance, national execution, aid
coordination and resource mobilization. Areas requiring additional assistance
are identified and maximum support for the type of aid required is mobilized
from the specialized agencies concerned. Finally, UNDP seeks to facilitate the
policy dialogue between recipient Governments and various United Nations bodies
in order to identify priority areas for assistance, the development of "short-
term country frameworks" as a flexible programming tool, and the formulation of
longer-term programmes.

66. Regional and national-level programmes have been initiated in several
transition economies with priority areas for UNDP cooperation, including:
(a) national capacity-building and support to aid coordination, (b) governance
and democratization, (c) private-sector development, (d) human resource
development and social concerns more generally and (e) environment and energy.

D. United Nations Environment Programme

67. Because of UNEP’s role in catalysing environmental activities, the greater
part of its programme in the transition economies is global or interregional,
with regional and national applications. An increasing number of countries have
joined the Global Environmental Monitoring System, the Regional Seas Programme,
the activities for the protection and management of the Black Sea and the
Environmental Management Plan for the Danube River Basin. Concrete projects
that include Poland and the Russian Federation have been launched. Most
recently, through its participation in the Lucerne Conference on Environment for
Europe (April 1993), UNEP has contributed to the elaboration of the
Environmental Action Programme for Central and Eastern Europe.

68. With a view to strengthening capabilities in transition economies, UNEP has
organized (in part with ECE and OECD) workshops to train administrators in the
methods and procedures of environmental planning and management, including those
for developing clean technologies such training also covers the integration of
these procedures with economic planning and management. In addition, in
cooperation with UNESCO, UNEP is fostering greater awareness through its
International Environmental Education Programme. It has also conducted numerous
research and training activities on environmental subjects.

69. Because of the recent decision entitled "Action for countries with
economies in transition", adopted by UNEP’s Governing Council at its seventeenth
session in May 1993, the Programme will henceforth assume a more active role in
assisting transition economies facing urgent environmental problems that fall
beyond the purview of assistance from most funding agencies. This decision also
implies strengthening the UNEP Regional Office for Europe. Future activities
will emphasize the transfer of technology; capacity- and institution-building;

/...



A/48/317
English
Page 19

legal and other expertise to permit these countries to ratify and implement
global and regional environmental conventions; and public participation and
environmental awareness.

E. United Nations Population Fund

70. UNFPA’s strategy consists partly of continuing programmes that were already
in place prior to the onset of the transitions in Albania, Eastern Europe and
the former Yugoslavia. It has since expanded its activities to include four of
the Central Asian States that succeeded to parts of the former Soviet Union
(Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan) and the three Baltic
States (Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania). It continues to channel technical
advisory services through ECE and WHO.

71. In the Baltic and the Central Asian States listed above, UNFPA’s activities
are in their formative stages and consist chiefly of assessing the needs of the
population and family planning. It is actively exploring possibilities of
funding to support programmes it is unable to finance from its regular resources
in order to improve the quality of service and to expand family-planning
programmes launched by Governments or to make them available; to ensure
availability of the same range and quality of the contraceptive technology
common elsewhere in the world; to ensure that family planning decisions result
from informed choices; and, in general, to maintain and encourage the momentum
that exists in contraceptive prevalence during the ongoing economic crisis and
generally weak resource base.

72. Elsewhere, UNFPA is considering intensifying its earlier limited population
activities, provided funding can be ensured. These activities involve, to
varying degrees, strengthening family planning services and information,
education and communication, especially on carrying out a census and reporting
and interpreting census data. In some countries, notably Bulgaria, most UNFPA
activities have been in support of surveys and related undertakings concerning
population dynamics. Elsewhere, especially in Hungary and Poland the vast bulk
of assistance is being provided for demographic research and related workshops.

F. World Food Programme

73. WFP, in cooperation with UNHCR, has been providing emergency assistance to
people displaced by civil strife in eastern Europe or those, as in Armenia, who
have experienced devastating natural calamities. This includes several of the
successor States of the former Soviet Union (particularly Armenia, Azerbaijan,
Georgia and Tajikistan) and the former Yugoslavia (Bosnia and Herzegovina and
Croatia). Once civil strife abates, WFP, in cooperation with other
organizations, notably FAO, will formulate policies to come to grips with
critical food supply situations other than emergency deliveries.

G. United Nations Centre for Human Settlements (Habitat )

74. To streamline its cooperation with the transition economies, Habitat set up
a task force in May 1991 for its future cooperation with these countries. This
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group reported in September 1991 on the diagnosis of the existing housing
situation in these countries, defined the main issues of ongoing reform, and set
priorities for UNCHS cooperation on the basis of the Global Strategy for Shelter
to the Year 2000. These include assessments of the housing sector, land
regulations and registration, labour-intensive urban work programmes and
national housing and urban development policies. Technical cooperation projects
and programmes have been formulated for seven transition economies (Albania,
Belarus, Bulgaria, Hungary, Poland, Romania and the Russian Federation), but
implementation has lagged because funds have been lacking. Interest in
cooperation on the part of Croatia, Ukraine and the former Yugoslav Republic of
Macedonia has also been expressed; in the case of Ukraine, a first assessment
mission was fielded in late 1991.

75. Habitat underlines the importance that Governments from the transition
economies attach to human settlements. It is prepared to respond to their
requests and has done so to date from its regular resources. However, follow-up
measures at project and programme level can be undertaken only if and when
financial support becomes available.

H. United Nations Drug Control Programme (UNDCP )

76. At the request of Member States, UNDCP has recently established a
coordination mechanism for bilateral and multilateral drug control programme
assistance to the transition economies. Its principal focus is the legislative
and institutional framework to deal with illicit drugs, once needs have been
comprehensively assessed. It also has the potential for expansion into other
aspects of drug control, such as demand reduction, which it considers a key
element of national programmes. Concerted action at the national, regional and
multilateral levels is urgently needed to halt a further increase in illicit
drug production, consumption and trafficking. Unfortunately, for such
activities, the dearth of reliable information on the nature and extent of drug-
related problems in the transition economies constitutes a particular handicap.

I. International Labour Organisation

77. The role of ILO in providing assistance to the transition economies stems
essentially from the fact that these economies are moving away from lifetime
employment commitments and far-reaching social protection to a market-based
system of allocating, utilizing, compensating and protecting labour resources.
Creating and maintaining efficient and equitable labour markets, capable of
making these human resource adjustments, will in many ways affect the speed and
success of other elements of the transformations envisaged.

78. In addition, ILO’s interests pertain to the development of a pluralistic
democratic process in these countries. One reason is the close
interrelationship between economic liberalization and pluralistic political
reforms in any case. Another is the ILO’s advocacy of tripartism among the
State, employers and workers as separate and independent parties, each of which
exercises specific functions, but needs to harmonize its interests with those of
the others. Successful political restructuring will mean the establishment of
an environment that is supportive of individual initiative and decentralized

/...



A/48/317
English
Page 21

decision-making, as well as respect for international labour standards,
including the right to organize and bargain collectively and the right to
freedom of association for both workers and employers.

79. Fostering tripartism in the transition economies presents special
challenges because the vast bulk of economic activity will continue to be
conducted by State-owned enterprises for some time to come, given the
necessarily gradual progress in divestment that can realistically be expected.
Furthermore, in a number of countries, the trade unions inherited from past
regimes have retained certain rights and functions (including the appointment of
management and labour inspection) that in market economies are normally carried
out by other actors. Finally, the technical capability of the actors to carry
out their functions calls for substantial improvement. This pertains not only
to labour and employer representations, but also to the regulation,
documentation and mediation of labour disputes.

80. A considerable challenge is presented by the weak nature of labour markets
in transition economies. Although there is room for pursuing real-wage
flexibility and greater labour mobility, the structural changes being undertaken
in these economies, given generally weak markets, may unduly compress real wages
without gaining a concurrent flexibility in labour mobility. This problem has
various origins, including a lack of labour market information systems, the
absence of collective bargaining and/or dispute-resolution mechanisms,
inadequate employment services and overly narrow or outdated vocational training
systems. ILO deems it essential that the unusual challenge of widespread
unemployment and destitution be met swiftly, preferably in full cooperation with
other United Nations agencies, including notably the Bretton Woods institutions,
to avoid duplication and to ensure more effective delivery of appropriate
assistance to the transition economies.

81. Against this background, ILO has been advocating, inter alia , through its
assistance efforts, that both "active" policies aimed at improving the operation
of labour markets and social safety nets for those most adversely affected by
the transitions be developed as early as possible, either prior to or
simultaneously with broad-based stabilization efforts. In addition, the
Organization’s efforts have focused on transmitting information on international
labour standards so as to encourage the transition economies to adhere to them.
This involves the development of legal codes and the establishment of
institutions to monitor and enforce observance of labour standards, which in
many transition economies hardly exist.

82. With a view towards developing a comprehensive, multi-disciplinary approach
to assistance delivery, ILO in mid-1992 established the Multidisciplinary Team
for Central and Eastern Europe and based it at Budapest. Cluster activities of
assistance have included: (a) development of labour standards and their
application, where possible in conformity with the ILO Convention and pertinent
related documents, which have been translated into local languages and
interpreted for government officials; (b) employment promotion, including work
for vulnerable groups and regions disproportionately affected by the
transitions, and labour market analyses for policy-making purposes;
(c) vocational training and retraining to diversify the human-resource base,
particularly in skills needed for small businesses, rural improvements, new
technologies and policy advice on desirable changes in national educational
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training systems; (d) small enterprise and cooperative development, including
productivity enhancement and personnel administration as key vehicles for
reabsorbing labour idled by the transition and creating jobs for new entrants;
(e) affordable social security systems compatible with the emergent market
environment; (f) a broad range of labour market information and statistics;
(g) industrial relations, including those essential to strengthening tripartite
relations, and labour administration, including the promotion of an effectively
functioning public employment service; (h) working conditions; and (i) workers’
and employers’ activities.

J. United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization

83. Since the beginning of the transitions, FAO’s task of providing technical
oversight and supervision of all policy and planning work concerning assistance
to the food and agricultural sectors has taken on a qualitatively as well as
quantitatively different character. Its operations in the newer countries are
wider-ranging and much more encompassing than elsewhere, owing largely to the
lack of skilled personnel (in some cases simply lack of experience) in
reorienting the food and agricultural sectors towards operating in a market
environment or penetrating global markets, even if only through networking with
established international institutions. In the latter case, most activities
have been confined to specific sectoral reviews.

84. Aside from its own monitoring and analytical work, FAO provides technical
cooperation on agricultural planning, policy analysis and institution-building;
sectoral and subsectoral reviews; strengthening food control; training in
agricultural project formulation, implementation, monitoring and evaluation;
development of land tenure and information systems; agricultural mechanization;
and post-harvest system development. In addition, it has organized a number of
round tables, workshops and expert consultations on strategies for agricultural
education and training, animal production, agricultural restructuring, fisheries
and forest development. It has also furnished technical assistance in conveying
information, notably in the context of the Global Information and Early Warning
System.

85. FAO has found continuing difficulties in approaching conceptual issues
related to open market economies, in part because these countries were not
previously members of the Organization. 11 / Often the data collected are not
tabulated in a readily usable form. Furthermore, linkages among policies at the
national, sectoral and subsectoral levels tend to be lacking. FAO considers
these linkages, as well as improving the quality rather than the quantity of
information, vital to reaching greater market transparency.

K. United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural
Organization

86. UNESCO’s role lies in assessing the implications of the changes under way
in the transition economies in relation to cultural impact, social conditions
and behaviour, as well as education and training. Accordingly, the Organization
seeks to conceptualize its activities within the framework of system-wide
assistance, notably through UNDP and the emerging interim United Nations
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offices. Hence it participates actively in Consultative Group meetings and the
Task Force on Assistance to Newly Independent States, particularly in managing
change within the educational and certain other social systems.

L. International Monetary Fund

87. IMF offers to all transition economies policy advice, technical assistance
and financing in support of their shifts to market economies. It does so on the
strength of its own resources, as well as in cooperation with other
institutions, in part because in conjunction with the Commission of the EC, the
Fund has been selected as the pivotal actor in mobilizing a wide range of
assistance resources from the international community. Given its specific focus
on macroeconomic policy, the World Bank is in practice the Fund’s closest
partner within the United Nations system, both at their respective Washington
headquarters as well as in the field. But IMF also cooperates closely with many
other United Nations bodies, especially with GATT on trade policy; with ILO on
safety nets and social security; with UNCTAD on investment flows and
privatization; and with ECE on policy analysis and trends, all chiefly through
the Fund’s Geneva office.

88. Financing is granted through the Fund’s regular resources, for which
membership is required, as well as the development of an agreed adjustment
programme. For other transitional economies that have suffered severe
disruptions in their traditional trade and payments arrangements due to a shift
from significant reliance on trading at non-market prices to market-based trade,
funds from the System Transformation Facility (created in 1993) can be accessed.
Several of the successor States to the former Soviet Union qualify for this type
of support, which is seen as a stepping stone to more traditional standby
arrangements with the Fund once regular adjustment programmes can credibly be
negotiated and implemented.

89. Policy advice has taken the form of numerous staff missions to the
transition economies, as well as the preparation of staff reports on
surveillance consultations with the Governments that are subsequently discussed
by the Fund’s Executive Board. Most transition economies have already undergone
Article IV reviews. These are annual consultations that focus on managing the
current account as these economies seek macroeconomic stabilization and
undertake structural changes and on putting in place the essential institutions
of a market economy, including the compilation, organization and utilization of
appropriate statistical systems. But the Fund’s policy advice, provided in
cooperation with other multilateral agencies as well as national Governments, to
the authorities of the transition economies reaches well beyond those
endeavours. The range of IMF activities includes the establishment of a central
bank and modernization of the banking system; development of financial and
foreign-exchange markets; the creation of a national currency, particularly in
many of the successor States of the former Soviet Union; aspects of budget
reform through new tax systems, more efficient tax administration and
expenditure management; and the creation of statistical information systems.

90. The Fund has provided substantial technical assistance by its own
staff. 12 / It has also arranged for outside experts and staff members from
other bilateral and multilateral institutions to work with these transition
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economies under guidance of IMF. Training courses for officials from transition
economies have been organized at IMF headquarters, the Joint Vienna Institute
and in a number of countries by the IMF Institute. Resident representatives
have been posted in most of these countries and the Fund is currently
identifying candidates for others. It has also stationed technical experts in
national banks and finance ministries in many countries.

91. An important component of the Fund’s technical assistance activities has
focused on enabling the transition economies to generate timely and appropriate
macroeconomic data essential for policy formulation and analysis in an emerging
market-based environment for decision-making. This programme centres mainly on
statistics concerning the balance of payments, money and banking, and governance
finance, all of which emanate from the obligation of member countries under the
Articles of Agreement to report such data regularly to the Fund for analytical
and statistical purposes, including the monitoring of developments under agreed
programmes. Because of the nature of such programmes in the transition
economies, the Fund has also been providing substantial technical assistance on
price statistics and national accounts. So far, efforts have focused on
reducing relatively short-run impediments in statistical information systems in
terms of methodology and databases, as well as analytical work. In a number of
transition economies, longer-term needs have been identified. These will be
met, beginning in late 1993, by the appointment of resident statistical advisers
who, together with specialized missions, will advise local authorities over a
period of one to two years on how to improve statistical compilation, processing
and reporting for economic policy purposes.

M. Universal Postal Union

92. Postal services were traditionally underdeveloped in the transition
economies due to organizational and material handicaps, the consequences of
which continue in the form of limited administrative experience and a trained
workforce. To remedy this situation, UPU is carrying out a review of the postal
sector as a first step in planning assistance. Seventeen transition economies
are currently included in the programme. It envisages the preparation of
technical assistance projects, where necessary with the assistance of a Regional
Adviser or a sectoral support mission. It will increasingly emphasize the need
to work towards a more commercial approach to postal service.

N. World Meteorological Organization

93. Given WMO’s history of facilitating world-wide cooperation in the fields of
meteorology, operational hydrology and related geophysical environmental
matters, as well as the substantial deterioration of such services during the
last decades of planning in transition economies, the Organization has
undertaken a number of assessment missions in Eastern Europe with a view to
drafting project documents for funding. With regard to the newly independent
States, WMO held a meeting in February 1993 to familiarize representatives of
these countries with the kinds of assistance the Organization could furnish,
including the benefits of joining the World Climate Programme. The participants
stressed their need for modern equipment, materials and monitoring networks, as
well as the need for training personnel at various levels. Sectoral support
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missions to 10 newly independent States are planned for the remainder of 1993.
From 1994 onwards, WMO plans to focus on assessing needs, providing services and
expertise, facilitating linkages with regional and international activities and
promoting technical cooperation among the transition economies. However, these
activities depend upon securing funding through UNDP. A Donors’ Meeting is now
scheduled for the first half of 1994.

O. World Bank

94. The World Bank sees its role in the transition economies essentially as
facilitating the shifting of both capital and labour to growing market-based
economic activities. Because of the social cost of such transformations, the
Bank is also investing in social services. The central themes of its activities
to date are the following: (a) micro- and macroeconomic policy reform to foster
sustainable growth; (b) human resource development, including support for the
design and implementation of social safety nets; (c) institutional developments,
particularly those that support the emerging capacity for fiscal and financial
management and for the legal and regulatory systems so necessary in a market
environment; (d) private sector development, including the elimination of entry
barriers, divestment and financial sector reform; (e) infrastructure
rehabilitation and development; and (f) environment, including national efforts
to improve the use of energy and natural resources, as well as regional
initiatives, such as the Danube and Aral Sea programmes.

95. In response to the Bank’s growing membership, due largely to the recent
inclusion of the transition economies, and the unique constellation of tasks
affecting these countries, the Bank has created two new seats on its Board of
Executive Directors. It has also responded to the needs of the transition
economies by mobilizing resources and rapidly increasing the number of staff
working in the region. Four country departments now deal with the economies in
transition. Further, the Bank has placed resident missions in Albania,
Bulgaria, Hungary, Poland, Romania and the Russian Federation, as well as
regional missions in Latvia, Ukraine and Uzbekistan. The Bank has also
committed substantial resources to the transition economies. In fiscal 1993
(ending in June 1993), IBRD committed $3.2 billion (half for the successor
States of the former Soviet Union and the rest for Eastern Europe) in 21 loans
and the International Development Association (IDA) $100 million in 5 loans.
For fiscal 1994, the number of projects is expected to reach some 40, totalling
$5 billion in new commitments.

96. The Bank accords high priority to all aspects of aid coordination. It
views Consultative Group meetings, which it is mandated to organize in a number
of countries, as an important instrument in this regard. Such meetings or
preparations for such meetings have already been held for Armenia, Azerbaijan,
Belarus, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, the Russian Federation and Uzbekistan. It also
works closely with the Group of Twenty-four and the Consultative Group meetings
for Albania and the Baltic States.
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P. International Maritime Organization

97. Given the technical character of its mandate, the safety aspects of
shipping and the prevention of pollution from ships, IMO promotes the
formulation and adhesion to international standards and provides technical
assistance to help States to improve the efficiency and competitiveness of their
maritime sectors, as well as their ability to become more efficiently involved
in international trade. In line with these objectives, IMO has organized
technical assistance projects, notably in Romania, including work on regional
issues for these countries.

98. Many of the transition economies have now become or are reasserting their
status as maritime powers, in part because the regionally organized fleets of
the former Soviet Union have now devolved to its successor States. Several
countries that had not been members of IMO have recently joined the
Organization; these new members include Albania, the Czech Republic, Estonia,
Georgia, Latvia, Slovakia and Slovenia. IMO is now clarifying its procedures
for seeking membership, as well as the possible scope of its activities for
other potential members.

99. The new States in particular lack an endogenous capability to provide
professional maritime administration services, including registration of ships,
safety and pollution measures and means for their implementation, classification
and surveillance, and search and rescue operations. Modest financial support
should be earmarked for technical assistance to establish suitable maritime
administrations and to train personnel, notably at the World Maritime University
in Malmö.

Q. World Intellectual Property Organization

100. Given its mandate to promote the protection of intellectual property
throughout the world through cooperation among States, WIPO’s activities focus
on intergovernmental cooperation in the administration of intellectual property
and substantive programme activities, as well as the registration of patents,
inventions and trade marks. These are of particular relevance to the newly
independent States among the transition economies, which have to set up their
own system of intellectual property protection. It is also important for other
countries that, for one reason or another, had previously chosen to adhere to
intellectual property regimes that were not well coordinated with global
practices.

101. WIPO’s activities therefore consist of establishing or upgrading
intellectual property legislation, as well as setting up or modernizing patent
offices and national copyright administrations; accession to WIPO treaties;
upgrading the patent information services through up-to-date technology,
including compact-disk technology (CD-ROM); and training in the field of
intellectual property. In 1992-1993, legislative advice was extended to
15 countries and advice on accession to WIPO treaties to 7 countries. In
addition, WIPO has made available CD-ROM technology and information for those
transition economies that have acceded to the Patent Cooperation Treaty and/or
the Madrid Agreement on trade marks. Information has also been made available
to other countries, largely the newer ones, that are currently exploring
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potential accession to these instruments. WIPO has also organized two regional
symposia on patents and inventions. Efforts are under way to create a regional
system of industrial property protection in the former Soviet Union. Further
activities along the above lines are planned.

R. General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade

102. GATT’s involvement in the transition economies includes the regularization
of accession treaties (notably for Hungary, Poland and Romania) on the basis on
which market economies normally accede; the negotiation of accession treaties
for others (notably Bulgaria) that had applied to do so prior to the onset of
the political revolutions; the requests for observer status and later for full
accession of countries that have not been involved thus far with GATT or that
now hold only observer status; the regularization of the status of the newly
independent States relative to the obligations assumed by the former unions (the
successor States to the former Czechoslovakia, Soviet Union and Yugoslavia); and
the conclusion of various kinds of trading arrangements. 13 /

103. There are now four transition countries for which accession Working Parties
have been established (Albania, Bulgaria, the Russian Federation and Slovenia);
the Czech Republic and Slovakia have assumed the obligations of the former
Czechoslovakia. Three contracting parties (Hungary, Poland and Romania) are
engaged in reviewing their protocols of accession. Several other transition
economies (notably Croatia and Lithuania) have expressed an interest in
acceding, but have not so far taken this step officially. Many other transition
economies are now observers at GATT. The remaining exceptions are Georgia,
Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan and Uzbekistan. However, many of these observers,
particularly the successor States of the former Soviet Union, are not
participating actively in the various GATT bodies, in part because they lack
standing missions in Geneva.

104. Apart from pure notification procedures, of which the secretariat
subsequently informs the contracting parties, GATT is involved in facilitating
the process of formulating requests for observer status or full accession and in
opening negotiations through the various Working Parties. To ensure efficiency
in the established negotiation process, it may be called upon to provide
technical assistance concerning the General Agreement and the ways in which it
has been administered, as well as broader aspects of its application in terms of
desirable features of trade and foreign exchange regimes.

S. International Fund for Agricultural Development

105. IFAD can assist only its member States. Of the transition economies, only
Romania is an original member of the Fund; Albania, Armenia and Kyrgyzstan
joined only recently. One project in Albania is now being submitted to IFAD’s
Executive Board; it deals with rural development in the northern districts of
the country, essentially proposing the injection of cash into the most seriously
affected rural populations primarily for supporting labour-intensive rural works
and small credit schemes to strengthen employment and alleviate poverty. With
the other countries, discussions to identify suitable interventions are under
way.
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106. The aims, achievements and obstacles to facilitating the transitions
through IFAD’s mechanisms can be specified only after the organization has
accumulated experience in the region.

VII. CONCLUDING OBSERVATIONS

107. Integration into the world economy is ultimately the result of
administrative decisions, international agreements, membership and participation
in multilateral institutions as well as the spontaneous trade, financial,
communication and technological links created by the interplay of market forces.
The dynamics of the latter depend not only on the domestic institutional
transformation of transition economies, but also on the policies and economic
vigour of partner countries. A more buoyant international economy, particularly
in Western Europe, and increased access to markets can do much to quicken the
process of integrating the transition economies into the world economy. Still,
international cooperation policies have a major role to play in enhancing the
integration process.

108. Virtually all the United Nations bodies have been involved in one way or
another in assisting the transition economies. Some have done so by
transferring financial resources. Most have been delivering technical
assistance of various kinds, including information about the broader environment
into which the transition economies wish to integrate. This includes analyses
of global economic developments in general and the policies adopted by the Group
of Seven in particular, as well as of the policies necessary to facilitate the
integration of the world economy as a whole in the interest of enhancing
stability, predictability, reliability and growth for all country groups. They
have highlighted the role of key multilateral agencies, such as the EC, in
determining policies or in monitoring national policies so that a proper
international environment is maintained.

109. Among the types of assistance delivered by United Nations bodies is
technical information. Various agencies have done so either directly from their
accumulated stores of knowledge or by adapting this "capital stock" to the
specific requirements of the transition economies. Some agencies have done so
quickly. Others have only recently embarked on such activities or plan to do so
in the near future.

110. Given the situation of the transition economies and the wide array of needs
to be met, far more technical assistance, including aid in the field of
information, could be rendered by United Nations agencies to enhance the
integration of these economies into the global framework, while offsetting the
unavoidable adjustment costs incurred in the process. Many agencies have not
been able to deliver as much as they have deemed desirable, or even necessary,
because of financial constraints. Existing budgets leave only marginal scope
for incremental assistance. In many cases, ad hoc funds have been sought, but
often not yet found.

111. None the less, policy makers in transition economies and technical
assistance institutions recognize that the type and range of aid being provided
by the international community in general and the various United Nations
agencies in particular could be improved through better coordination and more
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effective targeting. These objectives can be realized by concentrating on three
tenets of formulating a coherent delivery strategy. The first is a needs
assessment carried out by transition economies themselves, covering both their
domestic and group-wide situation. This assessment must demonstrate a
sustainable consensus on each country’s will to move forward with incisive
economic, political and social transformations. The second element involves
ascertaining thoroughly not only the commitment of donors to transferring
resources, but the form this aid will take and the timetable of its
availability. The third is clear sequencing of aid delivery from the
multiplicity of donors to the many potential recipients.

Notes

1/ For the purpose of this report, the geographical compass has been
limited to the countries in the eastern part of Europe that were formerly
characterized by one-party rule, sometimes in a larger polity than now exists,
and by an economic system anchored to some form of administrative planning.
These include: Albania, Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Bosnia and Herzegovina,
Bulgaria, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Estonia, Georgia, Hungary, Kazakhstan,
Kyrgyzstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Moldova, Poland, Romania, the Russian Federation,
Slovakia, Slovenia, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, Ukraine, Uzbekistan, the former
Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia and Yugoslavia (Serbia and Montenegro). Several
agencies submitted materials on other economies that they deemed to be in
transition or that they included for budgeting and/or programming purposes in
their efforts to assist countries in transition. This information has not been
reflected in this report, however.

2/ E/1991/82.

3/ A/46/3/Rev.1.

4/ A number of agencies have a programming and planning cycle that
extends beyond end-1994, and the information they submitted with respect to
near-term planned activities therefore extends to their respective horizons.

5/ The transition economies considered here (at least in their former
union or federal status) were active full members, except Albania, which ceased
participation in late 1960 although it never revoked membership, and the former
Yugoslavia, which was an associate member.

6/ It derives that name from the fact that the disintegration of the
Soviet Union in late 1991 led the United States to convene a conference in
Washington, D.C., 22-23 January 1992, on conceptualizing and streamlining
assistance to the successor States (other than the Baltic States) among the
principal multilateral agencies and donor countries involved. Assistance
efforts to these successor States has recently been concentrated increasingly
within the context of the Group of Seven with the Fund acting essentially as
executing agency.
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7/ No transition economy has acceded to the General Agreement since the
political changes of the late 1980s. Those that were not already observers have
since assumed this status (except Georgia, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan and
Turkmenistan). Several observers have submitted their request for full
accession, however, and Working Parties have already been established.

8/ For example, projecting domestic demand for one or another product or
product category on the basis of sampling techniques presumes that some
fundamental patterns of societal behaviour are known with some probability.
Because the transition economies are being so fundamentally reconstructed,
behavioural patterns are hard to determine at this juncture.

9/ In countries where basic human resources and material and
institutional infrastructures are available, the extra cost would amount
essentially to financing travel and per diem for United Nations staff and
perhaps funds for temporary consultants. Sizeable expenditures could be
justified only if directly linked to a substantial improvement in basic
information infrastructure, including human resources and institutional
arrangements, in transition economies with weak statistical capabilities.

10/ In addition to inputs from central organs, replies were received from
UNCTAD, UNDP, UNEP, UNFPA, WFP, ECLAC, ESCWA, Habitat (UNCHS), UNDCP, ILO, FAO,
UNESCO, IMF, UPU, WMO, World Bank, IMO, WIPO, IFAD and GATT. ECLAC and ESCWA
reported that they have not so far been involved in assisting the economies in
transition, although several of these countries have taken a more active part in
some of the regional organizations’ regular activities.

11/ The successor States of the Soviet Union other than the three Baltic
States have yet to join or apply for observer status.

12/ In the case of the successor States of the former Soviet Union, for
example, this amounted to 80 person-years in fiscal 1993.

13/ These include the Association Agreements signed with the EC and the
European Free Trade Association (EFTA) by several countries of Eastern Europe;
the customs union between the Czech Republic and Slovakia; the Central European
Free Trade Agreement among the Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland and Slovakia; and
the free trade agreements of Finland, Norway, Sweden and Switzerland with the
Baltic States.
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